Hatch Town Board Meeting

September 17, 2015

Town Board Present:  Mayor Ron Riggs, Duane Barnhurst, Merrill Burrows, Tony Dinges & Chad Justus came at 7:50 pm.

Public Present:  Chuck McEwan, David Barnhurst & Josh & Tyson from Ensign Engineering.

Staff:  Jacie Torgersen & Ben Neilson

1. Meeting Called to Order

Mayor Riggs welcomed everyone to the meeting and began the meeting with an opening prayer and Councilor Barnhurst led those present in the pledge.
2. Approval of Previous Minutes for August 19, 2015
Councilor Burrows motioned to approve the meeting minutes and Councilor Barnhurst seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.

3. Review Invoices, checks & financial report for August
Councilor Burrows motioned to accept the August expenditures and Councilor Dinges seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.

5.1 CIB Grant Report
The town was offered a 5 year $25,000 loan at 0% interest.  The town was hoping for a grant, but received the loan instead.  The drinking water board has already allocated $25,000 matching grant to the town.  Councilor Dinges motioned to accept the loan and proceed with the project and Councilor Burrows seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.

5.2 CDBG Grant
The town is still waiting on federal funds for the CDBG Grant.

5.3  Hatch Town Halloween Party
Ben Neilson has volunteered to be in charge of a Halloween Party for the Town of Hatch.  It will be on October 31, 2015 at 6pm.  It will begin with trunk or treating and then there will be a dinner in the community center.  It will be a sloppy joe dinner with potluck items provided.  There will be a costume judging contest and a pumpkin carving contest.  Mr. Neilson asked for volunteers to help him with the party.  Councilor Burrows motioned to approve $250 for the party and Councilor Barnhurst seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.

5.4 Unused Power poles in town right of way
Cassie Mack approached Garkane concerning an old power pole across from Tony & Nikki Dinges that is in the town’s right of way.  She would like to put a bird perch on the pole.  Garkane referred this item to the town.  It is the town’s pole since it is in their right of way.  Cassie would like to make the bird perch to see if she can get all the swallows off of her house.  The town said that they will give the pole to Ms. Mack.  Garkane will remove the pole from the town property and then Ms. Mack can have it installed at her expense on her property to use as she would like.  It was brought up that there is another abandoned pole south of Janett Young’s house that they town should have removed also.

5.5 Snow Plow Truck & Driver
Jacie Torgersen & Kerri Justus had an idea for a snow plow truck driver.  They suggested that the town do a calendar for each winter month and have different council members and town employees be on call that day so everyone could take turns plowing the snow.  Councilor Dinges was worried about the wear and tear on the truck with a lot of different operators.  He suggested that the town combine a fire chief and snow plow truck driver position at $250 a month.  This position would be a 12 month position and they would be paid the same amount each month.
He also suggested that the town remove the tank and pumps from the old brush truck onto the plow truck.  This would help with weight on the plow truck and then the plow could be removed in the summer and it could be used as a wildland truck.  If the wildland truck were removed from the fire shed then the plow truck would have somewhere to be parked inside.  Councilor Justus will take the plow truck in to be serviced.  Councilor Dinges will create a job description and Jacie Torgersen will advertise the job opening and hopefully there will be applicants to be reviewed at the next meeting.

5.6 Picnic Table Pricing
Jacie Torgersen presented three bids for benches.  She will have bids for picnic tables at the next meeting.

5.7 Boy Scout use of Community Center
Ben Neilson has been called to help with the cub scouts.  The LDS church has the charter for the scouting program in Hatch.  There have been some restrictions placed on the boy scouts and there are some things that cannot be done in the church.  Mr. Neilson asked if the scouts could use the building as needed for the scouts.  Councilor Burrows motioned that the scouts can use the building when necessary as long as they clean it up afterward and Councilor Barnhurst seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.
6.1 2015-04 Recreational Coach Ordinance
The council has reviewed the Ordinance from last month.    Mayor Riggs feels like it would be a good ordinance to have on the books because we already have some problems and there will be more in the future.  Barry Huntington will draft letters for the town once this is adopted to address compliance issues.  Councilor Barnhurst motioned to approve the ordinance and Councilor Dinges seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.
7.1 Water Department – 



7.1.a Water Usage
Well #4 produced 1,100,000 gallons of water for August 2015.  The water meter has been repaired at Chuck McEwen’s home.  Ryan Josie was here and did the repair.  Mr. McEwen was upset because no one contacted him at all about the leak.  He did not receive a phone call, a letter or any kind of notice that there was a leak at his house.  He had the house winterized and all the valves were open.  When the water was turned for the repair it filled up his toilets and water heater and now he will have to re-winterize it.  There is also no insulation in his water and the new meter is 4 inches above the ground.  It needs to be cut and sunk down in so it is not hooked by plow trucks in the winter.  Councilor Justus apologized to him for the town not notifying him concerning the leak.  Ryan Josie will put insulation in the meters the next time he reads them.

Gene Wilson’s water meter still needs to be taken care of.  The town has all of the materials necessary to fix the problem except for cement.  Chuck McEwan said he had cement he would give the town to do the project.  The town is going to contact Barry Aki and see if he would be willing to do the job.
9. New Business
There is going to be a safety inspection from the ULGT on October 13, 2015 at 1:30pm.  Mayor Riggs, Ben Neilson & Jacie Torgersen will meet with the representative to have the inspection done.

The town had a financial compilation done today by Kimball & Roberts.  The town needs to have the minutes posted on the Utah Public Notice Website.  This was a new law starting in January 2015.  Jacie Torgersen posted them in on there today so the town is not in compliance.  The water fund was $30,000 in the hole again this year.  The thing that is making it off balance is the depreciation.  Since the water project was finished this year it added more depreciation.  The auditors suggested that the town continue to raise their rates every year to help offset the depreciation costs.  Ensign Engineering will look at the depreciation numbers and see if they can do anything to help.

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, October 22, 2015 at 7pm.

10. Adjournment

Councilor Dinges motioned to adjourn at 8:17pm and Councilor Barnhurst seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.
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